Contentious Politics, Human Rights and Australian Immigration Detention

Abstract

Australian immigration detention has been a contentious political issue for over two decades. While Australia is signatory to all major human rights instruments, immigration detentions' status as administrative detention, the bipartisan political support it receives and the open hostility the government has expressed for human rights have ensured few avenues for political reform and progress toward the realisation of these rights. While this has challenged more traditional legal and institutional means of pursuing change, human rights can be (and have been) defended in other ways. In this article I will show how human rights shape and are shaped by contentious political action, offering a powerful means to pursue change where traditional political and legal structures have failed. I will first discuss grassroots action that has occurred in response to these policies, outlining action that has been relatively impactful. I will then consider how human rights could be understood as contentious. I argue that such an approach is particularly well positioned to explain how human rights have been used to challenge these policies and discuss the importance in of ongoing research and action in this area.

Human Rights and Australian Immigration Detention

Australian immigration detention was introduced over 25 years ago. While any non-citizen without a valid Australian visa can be detained for an indefinite amount of time, the most punitive elements of this policy have targeted refugees and asylum seekers who have travelled to Australia by boat. Onshore detention centres have been maintained since 1992, while offshore detention centres on Manus Island (Papua New Guinea) and Nauru were introduced in 2001, closed and then re-opened in 2012 (Phillips and Spinks 2013). The impact of detention on detainees has been well documented, with violence, sexual and physical abuse, self-harm and suicide all widely reported (Australian Parliamentary Select Committee 2015; The Guardian Australia 2016). Despite this however, the Australian government persists with this approach, explicitly as a deterrent to further boat arrivals (Rudd 2013; Dutton 2015; Morrison 2014a, 2014b; Abbott 2013). In other words, the Australian government detains men, women

and children seeking Australia's protection in environments where violence, sexual and physical abuse, self-harm and suicide is completely foreseeable as a means of deterring further people travelling to Australia. The suffering produced by these policies is deliberate and completely avoidable. This has led a number of authors to draw comparisons between these policies and torture (Essex 2016; Bouchani 2016; Sanggaran and Zion 2016; Berger 2016; Doherty and Hurst 2015; Perera and Pugliese 2015; Isaacs 2015a). Others have described these policies as "state-sanctioned... child abuse" (Owler 2016) and "a crime against humanity" (Doherty 2017).

As can be imagined from these descriptions Australian immigration detention violates or infringes upon almost all human rights and international legal instruments to which Australia is signatory (Creek 2014). This includes the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights (ICCPR) (UN General Assembly, 1966), Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CAT) (UN General Assembly, 1984), Convention on the Rights of the Child (CRC) (UN General Assembly, 1989), Convention relating to the Status of Refugees (UN General Assembly, 1951) and Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees (UN General Assembly, 1967).

Recent criticisms have included the Australian Human Rights Commission (AHRC) Forgotten Children Report (2014) which examined children's wellbeing and the impact of immigration detention. The report concluded that these policies "are in serious breach of the rights guaranteed by the Convention on the Rights of the Child and the International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights" (p. 11) and that immigration detention was having "profound negative impacts on the mental and emotional health of children" (p. 29). In the same year, the United Nations (UN) Committee Against Torture (2014) raised concerns relating to non-refoulement, the detention of children offshore detention. In 2015 the Special Rapporteur on Torture and other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment found that Australia's policy of offshore processing had systemically violated the CAT (UN General Assembly 1984), more specifically violating the right "to be free from torture or cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment." (Mendez 2015, 8). More recently, the UN Human Rights Council, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (2018) has been no less critical, finding that Australian immigration detention was arbitrary, again contravening the ICCPR and the Universal Declaration of Human Rights (1948).

These criticisms are far from exhaustive and sit amongst 25 years of more general condemnation and calls for reform. During Australia's second Universal Periodic Review by the UN Human Rights Council (2016), over 50 states raised widespread concern about Australia's policies. Mandatory indefinite detention, the detention of children, offshore processing and boat turn-backs were all singled out for condemnation. In 2016 the UN also called on Australia to end offshore processing after the Nauru files were released (UN 2016; The Guardian Australia 2016). The Nauru files were the largest collection of documents to be leaked in relation to Australian immigration detention. They detailed widespread reports of abuse, violence, and self-harm of both adults and children (The Guardian Australia 2016). In late 2014, the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights raised concerns about Australia's policies of offshore processing and boat turn-backs, noting that these were "leading to a chain of human rights violations, including arbitrary detention and possible torture following return to home countries" (Al Hussein 2014, , para. 48).

Despite these criticisms, Australia's approach has, if anything, only become increasingly punitive. Thus the question of how to pursue reform has been an enduring one. Below, I will discuss some of the major factors that have limited "top down" reform, or reform through traditional political and legal structures. I will then discuss the action that has been taken in response to these policies, from the "bottom-up", that is, grassroots, collective action. I will show that this provides a powerful alternative means to pursue reform. I will discuss why human rights should also be seen as contentious, both shaping and being shaped by such action. I conclude by arguing that there is a need for greater engagement with this literature, as among other reasons, the intersections between human rights and contentious political action have the potential to inform future action and influence reform.

Government Power and Australian Immigration Detention

The Australian government wields substantial power in relation to Australian immigration detention. It is worthwhile considering why this is case, as it explains why human rights have and are likely to continue to be approached with contempt, why top-down reform appears

unlikely into the foreseeable future and why, because of this, many have taken increasingly adversarial action in response to these policies¹.

In Australia, while some human rights protections exist, human rights occupy an "anomalous place" in domestic law (Penovic and Sifris 2006, 31). Australia has no bill of rights and while it has agreed to be bound by a number of major international human rights treaties, very few of these obligations have been incorporated into law. While this is problematic in itself, and while it has historically led to the exclusion of many marginalised communities including refugees and asylum seekers, the Australian governments' real power over Australian immigration detention arguably comes from the fact that it is administrative detention. Under Australian law immigration detention is a form of administrative detention, which is to say that its purpose is not judicial punishment but for administrative reasons. Administrative detention also differs from judicial detention as it is used without investigation and the judicial elements of a trial and sentencing. Because of this and as administrative detention is permitted under the Australian constitution (Al-Kateb v Godwin 2004) the Australian government retains substantial powers in the administration and management of immigration detention centres. In addition to this, there has been little political opposition to pursue reform. The core elements of these policies have received support from both major political parties, as outlined by Grewcock (2013, 11):

...both the ruling Labor party and the opposition Liberal-National party coalition share a mutual disdain for the arrival of any new boat bringing refugees into Australian waters, distinguishing themselves only by a willingness to blame the other for allowing such breaches of Australia's forward defences or indulging in squabbles over the impact of government policy on refugee movements in the region. While this occasionally throws up superficial differences in emphasis about how best to 'stop the boats', there is, fundamentally, a high level of bipartisan agreement that unauthorised refugees should be deterred through measures such as the mandatory and indefinite detention of all unauthorised non-citizens; the use of offshore processing; extensive naval interdiction programmes; and a punitive anti-people-smuggling regime.

_

¹ While there are a number of historical, social and political factors that explain *why* Australia persists with its uniquely cruel approach to asylum seekers and refugees (Nethery 2010; Bashford and Strange 2002), it is beyond the scope of this article to discuss these in any detail.

Despite the power the government already holds and the little political opposition it faces, it has only sought to further consolidate its power and degrade the rights of those seeking protection. For over two decades, the Australian government has attacked critics, stoked division and promoted misinformation about those seeking protection, all while attempting to maintain a veil of secrecy. Journalists have had little to no access to detention centres (Jabour and Hurst 2014). The offices of contractors have been raided and their equipment seized in attempts to find whether they had disclosed information to journalists (Farrell 2015b, 2015c). The government has also referred former staffed who have spoken about the conditions within detention centres to the Australian Federal Police (Farrell 2015a, 2016) and passed legislation to criminalise such disclosures (see the discussion on the Border Force Act below; Newhouse 2015). This hostility has also been extended to international organisations. When questioned about these policies, former Prime Minister Tony Abbott attempted to deflect international criticism by suggesting that "Australians are sick of being lectured to by the United Nations" (Kozaki 2015).

Contentious Political Action and Australian Immigration Detention

In the absence of political will and recognising the governments' hostility toward reform, many have taken to the streets, taking grassroots collective action to protest these policies. Before expanding on this point however, it is first necessary to explain what is meant by contentious political action. Contentious politics has been defined as "episodic, public, collective interaction among makers of claims and their objects when: (a) at least one government is a claimant, an object of claims, or a party to the claims, and (b) the claims would, if realized, affect the interests of at least one of the claimants or objects of claims" (Tarrow 2013, 1). Contentious political action thus generally happens outside of traditional political structures and is generally, provocative, adversarial or confrontational. Much of the action that I will focus on in this article could also be labelled non-violent resistance (Sharp 1999). Practically, this includes action such as boycotts, protest, sit-ins and civil disobedience. Contentious politics needn't be limited to such action however. As will be seen, action that would otherwise be seen as relatively uncontroversial under other circumstances, research, lobbying and investigative journalism for example, have all proven to be contentious when shining a light on these policies or calling for their reform.

Among its other applications, contentious political theory can be utilised to understand action that has been taken in response to these policies and how human rights have shaped and been shaped by such action. Below, I will consider a number of contentious actions that have occurred in response to Australian immigration detention. I will first discuss these more generally and then draw on specific examples, arguing that grassroots, collective action offers a powerful means to pursue change particularly when change through traditional political and legal structures have been restricted.

Australian immigration detention has been discussed, investigated and protested by academics, lawyers, doctors, artists, concerned citizens and those detained for over two decades. While change has been sought through more contained means such as advocacy, lobbying and research, others have utilised human rights for more contentious action. Marches, rallies, vigils and protests have been common (Doherty 2016a; Fiske 2016; Australian Associated Press 2016a). Others have become whistle-blowers after working within the system (Isaacs 2015b; Sanggaran, Haire, and Zion 2016; Marr and Laughland 2014; Doherty 2016c). Divestment in the companies that profit from detention has been encouraged (Farrell 2017) and a boycott of healthcare staff has been debated (Essex 2018). People have also engaged in various forms of civil disobedience. Deportations have been blocked (Australian Associated Press 2016b) and protesters have shut down parliament (Hutchens 2016). Greater international pressure has also been called for, with calls for the international community to boycott Australia (Loewenstein 2017). While the majority of protest has occurred on behalf of refugees and asylum seekers, or what Hall et al. (2018, 49) calls "belonging by proxy", there has also been a growing number of detained asylum seekers and refugees protesting these policies, speaking about and broadcasting their experiences (Robertson 2017; Green et al. 2017; The Wheeler Centre 2017). There are a number of actions that are worth considering in more detail.

The Border Force Act was passed on 1 July 2015 with bi-partisan support. Part 6 of the Act, entitled "Secrecy", set out provisions related to disclosure of "protected information". Under the act all staff (past and present) who work with or within immigration detention were considered "entrusted persons". Any information obtained during their time working in immigration detention was deemed to be "protected information" and any "record or disclosure" of this information was punishable by up to two years imprisonment. The potential impact of this legislation was immediately recognised. Those who worked in detention and in

particular the healthcare community responded with defiance and protest. Some people broke the law² (Isaacs 2015b) and challenged the government to prosecute them (The Guardian Australia 2015). Despite being given every opportunity to do so however, the government didn't lay charges. This lack of action stood in contrast to the government's previous attacks on individuals and organisations (some which will be discussed below). It was not until 30 September 2016 that the government quietly and with little explanation amended the Border Force Act (2015) exempting health professionals from the legislation (Doherty 2016b). Further amendments were made in 2017, which watered down the secrecy provisions of the act to only include information that could compromise Australians security, defence or international relations (Hutchens, 2017). These changes occurred while this legislation was being challenged in the High Court; a challenge which the government appeared to want to head off.

In February 2016, the #LetThemStay campaign was launched with protests in 12 major cities over 12 days, calling for the government to stop the deportation (to Nauru and Manus Island) of 267 asylum seekers, including 54 children and 37 infants (Hall et al. 2018). This action occurred at the same time of a High Court challenge to the legality of offshore detention and while an infant, who became known as Baby Asha was transferred to Australia and hospitalised (Essex and Isaacs 2018). Asha and her parents were flown to Brisbane after she was accidentally burnt. Doctors at Lady Cilento Hospital in Brisbane refused to discharge her to be returned to Nauru. The media promoted this case and a protest mobilised around the clock outside of the hospital for 10 days, placing the government under increasing pressure to honour the doctors' refusal to discharge her (Hall et al. 2018). After negotiations with the government, Asha was discharged to community detention about ten days later. Despite this compromise, the former immigration minister, Peter Dutton, maintained she would eventually be returned to Nauru (Wahlquist and Murray 2016, Doherty 2016a). The #LetThemStay campaign was labelled a success, over half of the 267 asylum seekers at the centre of the protests, including 37 babies and their parents, were released into onshore community detention (Hall et al. 2018). Unfortunately Baby Asha and her family were eventually returned to Nauru several months later (Hall et al., 2018).

In February 2019, the Australian government announced that children were no longer held on Nauru (Guardian staff with agencies 2019). This came after years of sustained protest and legal

² Not only broke the law, but publicised and promoted their breaking of the law through the media.

challenges. In fact, until the government made this announcement, all medical transfers had to be enforced by the Australian Federal Court (Vasefi & Davidson, 2018). Amid ongoing pressure and even more recently parliament passed the Migration Amendment (Urgent Medical Treatment) Bill (2018). This legislation strengthened doctors' position to recommend a transfer of an ill person to Australia for treatment from offshore detention centres on Manus Island and Nauru. The ongoing controversy surrounding these issues and pressure brought about by those who oppose these policies also had broader influence. Before the government announced all children were removed from offshore detention, there also appeared to be a shift in public opinion with close to 80% of Australians supporting the resettlement of children from Nauru (Australian Associated Press 2018).

Finally, contentious political action as it relates to Australian immigration detention as not just been limited to those taking to the streets or grassroots campaigners. In 2014, before the above events and the introduction of the Border Force Act, the AHRC released the Forgotten Children Report (2014), the finding of which were already summarised above. This report, while shocking, said little that was not already known. There was already longstanding evidence that the detention of children had a devastating impact on health and development. Despite this however, there was a vitriolic response from the Australian government. After the release of this reported the AHRC came under sustained attack with government calling for the resignation of the AHRC's President, Gillian Triggs (Borrello and Glenday 2015). The release of this report also fuelled renewed protest calling for the removal of children from detention. Children were eventually released from onshore detention in May 2015 (Australian Border Force 2015).

Some brief reflections are warranted before moving on. The progress discussed above shouldn't be taken for granted. While this article was being written the Australian government has signalled its intent to repeal the Migration Amendment (Urgent Medical Treatment) Legislation (2018). The above progress is also tempered by the fact that many people remain detained and the most punitive elements of these policies remain in place. The ongoing threat to this legislation not only calls for ongoing vigilance, but also highlights one of the key messages of this article, that legislative change alone is often not enough. In saying this, contentious political action also comes with caveats. There is a substantial literature that explores the potential pitfalls and trade-offs of such action. For example, while disruptive action may be effective in eliciting a response from the government and drawing attention to

these issues, it is often also most difficult to sustain and easily shut down. Furthermore and beyond just the type of action people engage in, whether action is impactful will depend on a range of contextual factors. It is beyond the scope of this article to discuss this in any detail. This aside however and regardless of the pros and cons that come with such action, it should be clear that contentious political action offers an alternative means to challenge the policies discussed above. Below, I will discuss where human rights fit in this picture and why they are important when shaped and shaping contentious politics.

Human Rights as Contentious Politics

How can we begin to understand contentious political action in response to Australian immigration detention through the lens of human rights? Below I will discuss how human rights from this perspective could be seen as being shaped from the "bottom-up" or by grassroots, collective action rather than from "top-down" or through traditional political and legal structures and as "battlefields" rather than settled concepts or exercises in legal reform. I want to show, that given the circumstances in Australia, conceptualising human rights in this way is particularly important because of the limited opportunities for broader structural and institutional reform. I also want to begin to show how such action can complement more traditional forms of action aimed at addressing rights abuses or restoring rights.

The political impact of human rights has long been debated. Some have argued that human rights serve to re-enforce state power and existing hierarchies (Douzinas, 2007) and limit more radical reform (Moyn, 2018). In this respect many have been critical of the ability of rights to challenge power when conceptualised as "standards, rules or legally sanctioned values emerging from international law, practices or documents" (Blouin-Genest, Doran, and Paquerot 2019b). Kennedy (2002) argues that the human rights movement has too often overestimated the power and value of international law, stating that this view puts "too much faith in lawyers and procedures rather than challenging grossly unequal relations of power and voice through struggles to articulate more utopian visions". Similarly, Chandler (2001) argues that rights are often established "independently of, or in inverse relationship to, the capacity of rights-holders". In Australia, and as was discussed above, the government has shown little regard for and an open hostility to human rights, ignoring, dismissing or attacking suggestions that it is not complying with its international obligations.

Human rights needn't be reduced to this however. Others have argued that human rights have broader socio-political implications. They can empower those whose rights are under threat (Donnelly & Whelan, 2018) and act as a check on oppression and authoritarianism. They also provide a foundation for international activism, establishing political communities outside of traditional nation states (Gregg, 2016). From this perspective human rights are not limited to their institutionalised forms. Beyond international norms, human rights are contested with "struggles over their interpretation, redefinition, and application" (Georgi, 2019).

To understand this, it is first necessary to consider the malleability of human rights. Blouin-Genest, Doran and Paquerot (2019c) discuss what they see to be the "normalization, generalization and overall banalization of human rights", in their words:

Interestingly, it is the internationalization and flexibility of human rights that have made them contentious political objects: human rights are at the same time everywhere and nowhere, easily claimed and used to support contested practice, only to be repudiated the moment they no longer fit the main narrative of the actor(s) in question. They structure political conflicts, as rights are both the causes of and solutions for such encounters.

While for these reasons human rights could be criticised, their flexibility also presents opportunities to understand how they could be shaped and utilised beyond more traditional standards or rules (Blouin-Genest, Doran, and Paquerot 2019b). From this perspective human rights could be seen as, "a place for interaction between actors within different networks, a place/space where power struggles, societal relations and interactions are translated, creating meanings and understandings that can thus be invoked, contested or resisted" (Blouin-Genest, Doran, and Paquerot 2019b) or similarly, as "socio-political spaces of struggles for meaning, where activists mobilise by claiming a specific understanding and practice of these rights" (Georgi, 2019). In other words human rights are places for claims and contestations, they are "politically constructed objects and powerful political tools that are used for different purposes and that may disrupt and legitimise social institutions" (Georgi, 2019). As Blouin-Genest et al. 2019b put succinctly, human rights can be viewed as "battlefields".

Such an approach does not necessarily consider those making claims as victims, rather as political subjects challenging "the conditions of the social order in which these rights are either denied or limited" (Blouin-Genest, Doran, and Paquerot 2019a). Thus and in other words "[h]uman rights ...establish themselves not only as a formal limit imposed upon power, but as a space for claims and contestation against this same power, simultaneously structuring the vocabulary of, and means for, actions organized in their own name—that is, in the name of human rights" (Blouin-Genest and Paquerot 2016, p.137). In this view, human rights promote conflict and confrontation as opposed to consensus and compromise (Blouin-Genest, Doran, and Paquerot 2019b).

More practically and in line with this view of human rights, there has been a growing recognition that throughout the literature that there has been little discussion and analysis in relation to "actors involved in day-to-day contestation and implementation" of human rights (Blouin-Genest, Doran, and Paquerot 2019b). For Nash (2015, 1) if human rights are to address injustice "far more than law has to be changed". Human rights are given real force when people "define human rights in ways that are appropriate to help them overcome the obstacles they face" (Nash 2015, 1). Social movements and contentious political action have an important role to play in this respect. Nash (2015, 11) goes on:

Rights are never effective simply because they are legal rights. Enjoying human rights in practice depends on how people use them—on what they claim, and how they make rights claims. This, in turn, depends on collective identity, on the pressure that people bring to bear because they have a "right to rights"—even where they do not have rights in law, or law is administered unjustly... Collective action is needed at every level if human rights are to make a real difference. Grassroots organizing is necessary if people are to be able to define human rights in ways that are appropriate to dealing with the injustices they face.

The idea that human rights are shaped through collective action fits with Arendt's (1958) view of human rights and political resistance. For Arendt, the most fundamental right and a precondition for other rights, was the right to have rights, or the right to membership of a political community. This membership meant having "a place in the world which makes opinions significant and actions effective" (Arendt, 1958, 296). Those excluded from this community were therefore not necessarily denied freedom or the right to think, but the right to

action and opinion. Arendt saw human rights as only being made real through human action and commitment. While human rights may exist in theory outside of any given political community, they are rarely protected. In this respect human rights are not inalienable, given through nature or even guaranteed by the state, but "politically constructed objects and powerful political tools" that can be used to "disrupt and legitimise social institutions" (Georgi, 2019). In other words, human rights are "created through human decision and determination" and "instantiated through our action" (Parekh, 2007, 759).

It follows that while norms and legal protections are important, they alone are not enough to guarantee the right to have rights. Arendt was also sceptical of traditional legal and political institutions. While on the one hand acknowledging that such institutions could promote freedom and protect people, they could also threaten freedoms and oppress the most vulnerable (Sokoloff, 2017). For Arendt (1972) "law can indeed stabilize and legalize change once it has occurred but the change itself is always the result of extra-legal action". For this reason Arendt (1963) insisted that such political and legal institutions be permanently challenged in order to "continually establish and re-establish their authority and legitimacy" (Sokoloff, 2017).

Some outstanding issues are worth noting here. Arendt doesn't dismiss political and legal institutions completely, in fact she saw the "value of both institutions and counterinstitutions in the same polity" (Sokoloff, 2017). This is not without tension, raising questions about the nature of rights and the place of legal and political institutions in re-enforcing and resisting oppression. A number of authors have been far more critical of human rights and their capability of securing change, most fundamentally noting that human rights always require political authority (Georgi, 2019). This raises a range of theoretical and practical questions which are beyond the scope of this article, but deserve further exploration in relation to Australia's policies.

In saying this and while the above discussions are important, we shouldn't lose site of the value of approaching human rights from the bottom up or as "battlefields". Practically, such an approach means that people can utilise and contest human rights even when they "do not have rights in law, or law is administered unjustly" (Nash 2015). Blouin-Genest et al. (2019a) see such an application of human rights as "as a genuine process of emancipation, allowing the redistribution of power and the inclusion of all in the decisions concerning the actions and orientations of the community...where individuals have a real capacity to choose and to act

politically". Put another way contesting human rights in this way, "entail[s] a direct relation to liberal democracy's most basic features: political representation and participation" (Blouin-Genest, Doran, and Paquerot 2019b).

Conclusions

Australian immigration detention has rightfully been labelled a human rights catastrophe (Davidson 2016). Rather than take steps to move toward an approach consistent with its international obligations, the Australian government has resisted reform that would ensure the protection of refugees and asylum seekers in Australia. Until such change is achieved, and the legal and institutional structures put in place to protect the rights of refugees and asylum seekers in Australia, demanding rights through contentious political action will remain an important site of resistance.

While there has been a growing interest in the intersection between human rights and contentious political action (Nash 2015; Blouin-Genest, Doran, and Paquerot 2019b; Ataç, Rygiel, and Stierl 2016), research in this area remains somewhat limited (Nash 2015). There are of course a number of good reasons as to why this should change, particularly as it relates to Australian immigration detention. First, as was discussed above, change driven through more traditional political and legal structures appears unlikely. The Australian government remains hostile toward human rights as international legal norms and has actively sought to shut down avenues for political reform or legal redress. Contentious political action challenges this position while also providing a complementary approach to those who seek to use more traditional means to challenges these policies. Importantly such action also allows those who have been denied the right to legal redress, detained refugees and asylum seekers, a voice in this resistance. Second, further research would provide a richer understanding of resistance to these policies. How have human rights motivated protest? How has protest framed human rights issues? How have those detained utilised human rights? These are only a few among a number of pressing questions. Finally and importantly, ongoing research has the potential to better inform future contentious action (e.g., Hagan 2010; Jackson 2018) exploring strengths, shortcomings and most importantly the most effective means of achieving reform and securing the rights of refugees and asylum seekers in Australia.

References

flight-found-guilty

The

Guardian

shows."

poll-shows

Abbott, T. 2013. "Tony Abbott Joint Press Release - 701 Boats: Labor's National Security Failure." https://webarchive.nla.gov.au/awa/20150312185637/http://www.liberal.org.au/latestnews/2013/06/02/tony-abbott-joint-press-release-701-boats-labors-national-securityfailure Al-Kateb v Godwin. 2004. High Court of Australia 37. Al Hussein, Z. R. "United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, 'Opening Statement' (Speech delivered at the 27th Session of the United Nations Human Rights Council, Geneva, September 2014)." http://www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=14998 Arendt, H. 1958. The Origins of Totalitarianism. Cleveland, Ohio: The World Publishing Company. —. 1963. "On revolution." Viking. —. 1972. "Crises of the republic: Lying in politics, civil disobedience on violence, thoughts on politics, and revolution." Houghton Mifflin Harcourt. Ataç, Ilker, Kim Rygiel, and Maurice Stierl. 2016. "Introduction: The Contentious Politics of Refugee and Migrant Protest and Solidarity Movements: Remaking Citizenship from the Margins." Citizenship Studies 20 (5):527-44. Australian Associated Press. 2016a. "#LetThemStay: Thousands gather around Australia to protest against asylum seekers being sent back to Nauru." ABC News. http://www.abc.net.au/news/2016-02-04/crowds-protest-against-asylum-seekersbeing-sent-to-nauru/7141778 -. 2016b. "Student who protested against asylum seeker's deportation on flight found guilty." Guardian Australia. https://www.theguardian.com/australianews/2016/sep/02/student-who-protested-against-asylum-seekers-deportation-on-

-. 2018. "Almost 80% of voters support NZ resettlement for children on Nauru, poll

news/2018/oct/28/almost-80-of-voters-support-nz-resettlement-for-children-on-nauru-

https://www.theguardian.com/australia-

Australia.

- Australian Border Force. 2015. "Immigration Detention and Community Statistics Summary 30 June 2015." https://www.homeaffairs.gov.au/research-and-statistics/statistics/visa-statistics/live/immigration-detention
- Australian Border Force Act 2015 (Cth).
- Australian Human Rights Commission. 2014. "The Forgotten Children: National Inquiry into Children in Immigration Detention." https://www.humanrights.gov.au/our-work/asylum-seekers-and-refugees/publications/forgotten-children-national-inquiry-children
- Australian Parliamentary Select Committee. 2015. "Taking responsibility: conditions and circumstances at Australia's Regional Processing Centre in Nauru." Select Committee on the Recent allegations relating to conditions and circumstances at the Regional Processing Centre in Nauru. https://www.aph.gov.au/Parliamentary_Business/Committees/Senate/Regional_processing_Nauru/Regional_processing_Nauru/Final_Report
- Bashford, Alison, and Carolyn Strange. 2002. "Asylum–Seekers and National Histories of Detention." *Australian Journal of Politics & History* 48 (4):509-27.
- Berger, David. 2016. "Australia's torture of asylum seekers." *British Medical Journal* 354:i4606
- Blouin-Genest, Gabriel, Marie-Christine Doran, and Sylvie Paquerot. 2019a. "Conclusion: Changing Human Right Practices and the Battlefields of World Politics." In *Human Rights as Battlefields*, edited by Gabriel Blouin-Genest, Marie-Christine Doran and Sylvie Paquerot. Springer.
- ———. 2019b. "Human Rights as Battlefields: Power Relations, Translations and Transformations—A Theoretical Framework." In *Human Rights as Battlefields*, edited by Gabriel Blouin-Genest, Marie-Christine Doran and Sylvie Paquerot. Springer.
- ———. 2019c. "Introduction: Becoming Human Rights Subjects Through New Practices." In *Human Rights as Battlefields*, edited by Gabriel Blouin-Genest, Marie-Christine Doran and Sylvie Paquerot. Springer.
- Blouin-Genest, Gabriel, and Sylvie Paquerot. 2016. "Environmental human rights as a battlefield: A grammar of political confrontation." *Journal of Human Rights and the Environment* 7 (1):132-54.
- Borrello, Eliza, and Glenday, James. 2015. "Gillian Triggs: Tony Abbott says Government has lost confidence in Human Rights Commission president." *Australian Broadcasting*

- *Corportation News.* http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-02-24/gillian-triggs-saysbrandis-wants-her-to-quit-rights-commission/6247520
- Bouchani, Behrouz. 2016. "This is Manus Island. My prison. My torture. My humiliation " *The Guardian.* https://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2016/feb/19/this-ismanus-island-my-prison-my-torture-my-humiliation
- Chandler, David. 2001. "Universal ethics and elite politics: the limits of normative human rights theory." *The International Journal of Human Rights* 5 (4):72-89.
- Creek, Tristan G. 2014. "Starving for freedom: an exploration of Australian government policies, human rights obligations and righting the wrong for those seeking asylum." *The International Journal of Human Rights* 18 (4-5):479-507.
- Davidson, Helen. 2016. "Offshore detention: Australia's recent immigration history a 'human rights catastrophe'" *The Guardian Australia*. https://www.theguardian.com/australianews/2016/nov/13/offshore-detention-nauru-immigration-history-human-rights
- Doherty, Ben. 2016a. "'Baby Asha' and Nauru protests held as hospital staff oppose transfer " *The Guardian Australia*. https://www.theguardian.com/australianews/2016/feb/13/baby-asha-and-nauru-protests-held-as-hospital-staff-opposetransfer
- ———. 2016b. "Doctors freed to speak about Australia's detention regime after U-turn" *The Guardian Australia*. https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2016/oct/20/doctors-freed-to-speak-about-australias-detention-regime-after-u-turn
- ———. 2016c. "Offshore detention whistleblower loses job after condemning 'atrocity' of camps " *The Guardian Australia*. https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2016/jun/21/offshore-detention-whistleblower-loses-job-after-condemning-atrocity-of-camps
- ———. 2017. "International Criminal Court told Australia's detention regime could be a crime against humanity." *The Guardian Australia*. https://www.theguardian.com/australianews/2017/feb/13/international-criminal-court-told-australias-detention-regime-could-be-a-against-humanity
- Doherty, Ben, and Daniel Hurst. 2015. "UN accuses Australia of systematically violating torture convention" *The Guardian Australia*. https://www.theguardian.com/australianews/2015/mar/09/un-reports-australias-immigration-detention-breaches-torture-convention
- Donnelly, J and Whelan, D. 2018. "International human rights." Routledge.

Dutton. Peter. 2015. "Operation Sovereign Borders – scorecard." two year http://pandora.nla.gov.au/pan/122392/20170623-0127/www.peterdutton.com.au/MediaHub/MediaReleases/tabid/75/articleType/Articl eView/articleId/534/Ministerial-Statement-Operation-Sovereign-Borders-two-yearscorecard.html Douzinas, C. 2007. "Human rights and empire: The political philosophy of cosmopolitanism." Routledge. Essex, Ryan. 2016. "Torture, healthcare and Australian immigration detention." Journal of *Medical Ethics* 42: 418-419. -. 2018. "Should clinicians boycott Australian immigration detention?" Journal of Medical Ethics 45: 79-83. Essex, Ryan, and David Isaacs. 2018. "The Ethics of Discharging Asylum Seekers to Harm: A Case From Australia." *Journal of bioethical inquiry* 15 (1): 39-44. Farrell, Paul. 2015a. "Journalists reporting on asylum seekers referred to Australian police" The Guardian https://www.theguardian.com/australia-Australia. news/2015/jan/22/journalists-reporting-on-asylum-seekers-referred-to-australianpolice -. 2015b. "Nauru police take phones and laptops from Save the Children staff and The Guardian others." Australia. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/13/nauru-police-take-phones-andlaptops-from-save-the-children-staff-and-others -. 2015c. "Police carry out more raids on Save the Children staff at Nauru detention The centre Guardian Australia. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2015/oct/22/police-carry-out-more-raids-onsave-the-children-staff-at-nauru-detention-centre -. 2016. "Australian police accessed phone records of asylum whistleblower" The Guardian Australia. https://www.theguardian.com/australianews/2016/may/24/australian-police-accessed-phone-records-of-asylumwhistleblower. -. 2017. "Immigration department suppressed detention contractor's name due to boycotts." The Guardian https://www.theguardian.com/australia-Australia. news/2017/mar/29/immigration-department-suppressed-detention-contractors-name-

due-to-boycotts

- Fiske, Lucy. 2016. "Human Rights, Refugee Protest and Immigration Detention." London: Palgrave Macmillan
- Georgi, F. R. 2019. "In-between Translation, Transformation and Contestation: Studying Human Rights Activism as Politics-as-Ruptures in Violent Social Conflicts." Millennium.
- Green, Michael, Andre Dao, Angelica Neville, Dana Affleck, and Sienna Merope. 2017. "They Cannot Take the Sky: Stories from Detention." Sydney: Allen & Unwin.
- Gregg, B. 2016. "The Human Rights State: Justice Within and Beyond Sovereign Nations." University of Pennsylvania Press.
- Grewcock, Michael. 2013. "Australia's ongoing border wars." Race & Class 54 (3):10-32.
- Guardian staff with agencies. 2019. "Final four children held on Nauru to be resettled with their families in US." *The Guardian Australia*. https://www.theguardian.com/australianews/2019/feb/03/final-four-children-held-on-nauru-to-resettled-with-families-in-us
- Hagan, Margaret. 2010. "The human rights repertoire: Its strategic logic, expectations and tactics." *The International Journal of Human Rights* 14 (4):559-83.
- Hall, Shirley, Caroline Lenette, Samantha Murray, Connie Chan, Ashley Flannery, and Kate Vickery. 2018. "# LetThemStay: Visual representations of protests and community mobilization for asylum seekers in Australia." *Journal of Critical Thought and Praxis* 7 (1):4.
- Hutchens, Gareth. 2016. "Pro-refugee protesters disrupt parliament and shut down question time " *The Guardian Australia*. https://www.theguardian.com/australianews/2016/nov/30/pro-refugee-protesters-disrupt-parliament-and-shut-down-question-time
- ———. 2017. "Dutton retreats on offshore detention secrecy rules that threaten workers with jail". *The Guardian Australia*. https://www.theguardian.com/australianews/2017/aug/14/dutton-retreats-on-offshore-detention-secrecy-rules-that-threaten-workers-with-jail
- Isaacs, David. 2015a. "Are healthcare professionals working in Australia's immigration detention centres condoning torture?" *Journal of medical ethics*, 42: 413-415.
- ———. 2015b. "Nauru and detention of children." *Journal of paediatrics and child health* 51 (4):353-4.
- Jabour, Bridie, and Daniel Hurst. 2014. "Nauru to increase visa cost for journalists from \$200 to \$8,000 " In *The Guardian Australia*. http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jan/09/nauru-visa-to-cost-8000

- Jackson, Samantha. 2018. "Politicizing the White Coat: Physician Activism and Asylum Seeker Healthcare in Canada, Germany and England." PhD diss., McMaster University.
- Kennedy, David. 2002. "The International Human Rights Movements: Part of the Problem?" Harvard Human Rights Journal 15:101.
- Kozaki, Danuta. 2015. "Abbott says Australians 'sick of being lectured to by UN' after scathing report on asylum policies." *Australian Broadcasting Corporation News*. http://www.abc.net.au/news/2015-03-09/tony-abbott-hits-out-united-nations-asylum-report/6289892
- Loewenstein, Antony. 2017. "Loewenstein: Manus protest is failing, so let's talk about a boycott of Australia." *Crikey* https://www.crikey.com.au/2017/11/13/loewenstein-protest-is-failing-lets-talk-about-a-boycott-of-australia/
- Marr, David, and Oliver Laughland. 2014. "Australia's detention regime sets out to make asylum seekers suffer, says chief immigration psychiatrist." *The Guardian Australia* http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/aug/05/-sp-australias-detention-regime-sets-out-to-make-asylum-seekers-suffer-says-chief-immigration-psychiatrist
- Mendez, Juan E. 2015. "Report of the Special Rapporteur on torture and other cruel, inhuman or degrading treatment or punishment." *United Nations Human Rights Council, 28th Session, Agenda Item 3*. UN Doc A/HRC/28/68/Add.1 (5 March 2015) 8. http://www.ohchr.org/EN/HRBodies/HRC/RegularSessions/Session28/Documents/A _HRC_28_68_Add.1_en.doc F
- Migration Amendment (Urgent Medical Treatment) Bill 2018 (Cth).
- Morrison, Scott. 2014a. "First 100 days of Operation Sovereign Borders finishes with no illegal boat arrivals." http://pandora.nla.gov.au/pan/143533/20140212-1203/newsroom.customs.gov.au/channels/Operation-Sovereign-Borders/releases/first-100-days-of-operation-sovereign-borders-finishes-with-no-illegal-boat-arrivals-minister-for-immigration-and-border-protection.html
- ———. 2014b. "Six months without a successful people smuggling venture but the job goes on."
 - https://webarchive.nla.gov.au/awa/20141221233755/http://pandora.nla.gov.au/pan/14 3035/20141222-1032/www.minister.immi.gov.au/media/sm/2014/sm215587.htm http://www.minister.immi.gov.au/media/sm/2014/sm215587.htm.
- Moyn, S. 2018. "Not enough: Human rights in an unequal world." Harvard University Press.

- Nash, Kate. 2015. "Is it Social Movements that Construct Human Rights?" In *The Oxford Handbook of Social Movements*, edited by D. Della Porta and M. Diani . Oxford, United Kingdom: Oxford University Press.
- Nethery, Amy. 2010. "Immigration Detention in Australia." PhD diss., Deakin University.
- Newhouse, George. 2015. "Let me clear up the government's clarification of the Border Force Act." The Guardian Australia. http://www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2015/jul/08/let-me-clear-up-the-governments-clarification-about-the-border-force-act
- Owler, Brian. 2016. "Speech to AMA forum on health of asylum seekers." https://ama.com.au/media/ama-speech-prof-owler-ama-asylum-seeker-health-forum.
- Parekh, S. 2007. "Resisting "Dull and Torpid" Assent: Returning to the Debate over the Foundations of Human Rights." *Human Rights Quarterly* 29(3):754-778.
- Penovic, Tania, and Adiva Sifris. 2006. "Children's Rights Through the Lens of Immigration Detention." *Australian Journal of Family Law* 20:12-44.
- Perera, Suvendrini, and Joseph Pugliese. 2015. "Offshore detention 'black sites' open door to torture " *The Conversation*. http://theconversation.com/offshore-detention-black-sites-open-door-to-torture-46400
- Phillips, Janet, and H. Spinks. 2013. "Immigration detention in Australia." *Canberra*.

 **Parliamentary Library.

 https://www.aph.gov.au/About_Parliament/Parliamentary_Departments/Parliamentary

 _Library/pubs/BN/2012-2013/Detention
- Robertson, Joshua. 2017. "Eaten Fish: Iranian asylum seeker and cartoonist ends Manus Island hunger strike" *The Guardian Australia*. https://www.theguardian.com/australianews/2017/feb/19/eaten-fish-iranian-asylum-seeker-and-cartoonist-ends-manusisland-hunger-strike
- Rudd, Kevin. 2013. "Australia and Papua New Guinea Regional Settlement Arrangement." http://pandora.nla.gov.au/pan/79983/20130830-1433/www.pm.gov.au/press-office/australia-and-papua-new-guinea-regional-settlement-arrangement.html.
- Sanggaran, John-Paul, Bridget Haire, and Deborah Zion. 2016. "The Health Care Consequences Of Australian Immigration Policies." *PLoS Med* 13 (2):e1001960.
- Sanggaran, John-Paul, and Deborah Zion. 2016. "Is Australia engaged in torturing asylum seekers? A cautionary tale for Europe." *Journal of medical ethics* 42:420-423.
- Sharp, Gene. 1999. Nonviolent action. In *Encyclopedia of violence, peace and conflict*, edited by Laster Kurtz and Jennifer E Turpin, 567-74. New York: Academic Press.

- Sokoloff, W. 2017." Confrontational Citizenship: Reflections on Hatred, Rage, Revolution, and Revolt." SUNY Press.
- Tarrow, S. 2013. "Contentious Politics." In *The Wiley-Blackwell Encyclopedia of Social and Political Movements*, edited by David A Snow, Donatella della Porta, Bert Klandermans and Doug McAdam. Blackwell Publishing Ltd.
- The Guardian Australia. 2015. "Open letter on the Border Force Act: 'We challenge the department to prosecute' " *The Guardian Australia*. from https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2015/jul/01/open-letter-on-the-border-force-act-we-challenge-the-department-to-prosecute
- ———. 2016. "The Nauru Files." https://www.theguardian.com/news/series/nauru-files
 The Wheeler Centre. "The Messenger."

 https://www.wheelercentre.com/broadcasts/podcasts/the-messenger.
- United Nations. 2016. "Australia and Nauru must end offshore detention; investigate claims of abuse UN rights office." https://news.un.org/en/story/2016/08/536522-australia-and-nauru-must-end-offshore-detention-investigate-claims-abuse-un.
- United Nations Committee against Torture. 2014. "Concluding observations on the combined fourth and fifth periodic reports of Australia, UN Doc CAT/C/ AUS/CO/4-5. http://tbinternet.ohchr.org/Treaties/CAT/Shared%20Documents/AUS/CAT_C_AUS_CO_4-5_18888_E.pdf
- United Nations General Assembly. (1948). Universal declaration of human rights.
- United Nations General Assembly. 1951. "Convention relating to the Status of Refugees."
- United Nations General Assembly. 1966. "The International Covenant on Civil and Political Rights."
- United Nations General Assembly. 1967. "Protocol relating to the Status of Refugees."
- United Nations General Assembly. 1984. "Convention against Torture and Other Cruel, Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment."
- United Nations General Assembly. 1989. "Convention on the Rights of the Child."
- United Nations Human Rights Council. 2016. "Report of the Working Group on the Universal Periodic Review: Australia, 31st sess, Agenda Item 6: Universal Periodic Review" UN Doc A/HRC/31/14. http://daccess-ods.un.org/access.nsf/Get?Open&DS=A/HRC/31/14&Lang=E.
- UN Human Rights Council, Working Group on Arbitrary Detention (2018). Opinions adopted by the Working Group on Arbitrary Detention at its 82nd session A/HRC/WGAD/2018/50

- Vasefi, S and Davidson, H. 2018. "Court orders Peter Dutton to transfer ill family of three from Nauru." *The Guardian Australia*. https://www.theguardian.com/world/2018/sep/25/court-orders-peter-dutton-to-
- Wahlquist, Calla, and Warren Murray. 2016. "Baby Asha: Immigration minister confirms community detention in Australia " *The Guardian Australia*.

transfer-ill-family-of-three-from-nauru

https://www.theguardian.com/australia-news/2016/feb/21/baby-asha-community-detention-negotiations-follow-hospital-protests